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KINGSTEIGNTON TOWN COUNCIL
MINUTES OF THE FULL COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON WEDNESDAY 5 FEBRUARY 2020 IN THE COMMUNITY HALL, RYDON ROAD, KINGSTEIGNTON
Present:  
Mayor: Councillor D Rollason

Deputy Mayor: Councillor B Austen

Councillors: Bovey, Dempster, Jones, Khan, Laws, Peart, Plummer, Ripping, Scagell
Town Clerk:  Mrs C Lakin
Police Report
PCSO Pike said that it had been a quiet month and reported the following:
· 3 x Possession of drugs

· 2 x Shoplifting offences

· 2 x Bilking from fuel station

· 2 x Burglaries

· 2 x Theft from vehicle

· 2 x Counterfeit currency

Pubs against Drugs operation

This was carried out within Newton Abbot in licensed premises.  It involved a joint approach between publicans and the Police to prevent the use or sale of drugs within licensed premises.  The Neighbourhood Policing team led the operation joined by police dog Jet and her handler and a team of Specials.  Several pubs were entered and a quantity of Class A and Class B drugs were seized.
Public Participation 
There were no members of the public present.
County Councillor R Peart’s Report 
Fire Authority meeting – all final recommendations, including the closure of Budleigh Salterton’s station and the relocation of Topsham’s went ahead, with affected firefighters allowed to respond to Exmouth fire station.  Relocation of Topsham fire station to Service Headquarters and relocation of one fire appliance to Middlemoor fire station (both existing Topsham fire appliances to be relocated to Service Headquarters until an On-Call Crew can be established at Middlemoor).  A decision to implement day crewing at Barnstaple, Exmouth and Paignton was deferred subject to a revised crewing model being agreed with the fire union, which includes roving appliances.  The matter was put back for just a few months.

Other changes agreed included third fire engine from Bridgewater, Taunton, Torquay and Yeovil being replaced with alternative vehicles and second pumps withdrawn from Credition, Lynton, Martock and Totnes.  Ashburton’s fire station was among those identified for possible closure in the public consultation exercise, but the option which provoked a public outcry locally, was not pursued in the final batch of recommendations.  A proposed change to crewing levels at Teignmouth was also not taken further.
District Councillor Reports
Councillor B Austen
I attended an exhibition at the Racecourse today to view the plans for the realignment of the railway into the sea from Teignmouth to Parsons Tunnel. The new structure will extend near Holcombe to the outer edge of the Teignmouth sign where a rock bank will then extend into the sea.  The railway will have a path on each side of the line for pedestrians and the eroding cliffs will be protected by high grass banks.  The exhibition has a model of the whole proposal and it will take two years to finalise plans, contracts and funding.   However when asked for the finish date of the project we were told it would be ten years.  This length of time was not anticipated and caused some concern.
I have attended the Regulations and Appeals Committee to deal with taxi driver applications and concerns for tree preservation orders.  Also the Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

Councillor R Peart 
I attended the Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 14 January, 2020 where consideration was given to a proposed charge of £80 for the provision of waste and recycling containers at new build household properties in the District.  Concerns raised by Members related to all new dwellings including social renting and those with occupiers on benefits.  It was recommended the charges as set out in the report be introduced from 1 April, 2020 and reviewed annually, and consideration be given to those eligible for Council Tax reduction and make representations to the Secretary of State, to see if a mechanism to transfer the charge from occupier to the developer be investigated.
Councillor D Rollason
Monday 6 January 2020 I attended a budget seminar in the council chambers giving background on how the budget is constructed and where funding for Teignbridge District Council comes from.

Tuesday 14 January 2020 I attended the Overview and Scrutiny committee followed by the full Teignbridge District Council meeting.

The Overview and Scrutiny committee discussed the initial financial plan proposals 2020 to 2023 in preparation for the council meeting.

The Full Council agenda included a presentation on an update of the 10-year strategy.  The Council Tax Base for 2020 to 2021 (49700) and the Heart of the Southwest Joint Committee governance review report.  Outlining relatively small governance changes and budget contributions.

Coronavirus – Public-Health England has published a question and answer blog and I can give you the link if you want it.  Also posters are being distributed by community groups and town and parish councils.  I’ve not seen one of these yet.  Mrs Lakin confirmed that these had been received in the office and were now displayed on noticeboards.

Ash Die Back disease – Teignbridge have been monitoring Ash trees over the past few years and the disease is well established in Devon and has appeared in Teignbridge over the past 18 months.  

Current advice is that over 90% of Ash trees are likely to die from the disease in the UK, so far only four trees in Teignbridge have been lost.  The Council owns 3800 Ash trees and many are expected to die in the next 5 to 10 years.  Trees are removed when they reach the point of unacceptable risk to public safety.  Teignbridge have identified areas to plant 7300 trees over the next 4 to 5 years and plan to plant 1500 trees a year as a minimum over the next three years.  Teignbridge has planted 3300 trees over the past four years and lost about 400 trees that were dead or dying.
Councillor B Thorne
With regard to the charges proposed for new bins this is nicknamed the Bin Tax and there were some objections but this has been covered by my colleagues. We have an Overview and Scrutiny meeting coming up and then move on to signing of the budget.
MINUTES OF THE FULL COUNCIL MEETING HELD IN THE COMMUNITY HALL, RYDON ROAD, KINGSTEIGNTON ON WEDNESDAY 8 January, 2020 AT 7.20 pm 
15/2020   Apologies

Resolved:  that apologies received from Cllrs Brotherton and Dempster be accepted.
16/2020
To receive any declarations of interest

Cllrs Rollason, Peart and Austen declared an interest in item: 28/2020 to consider increase and approve payments from Precept Funds when received to Kingsteignton Youth Centre as they are Trustees.
17/2020
 Mayor’s Report

January has been a quiet month and I have nothing to report.
18/2020   Minutes
The Mayor presented the minutes of the meeting held on 8 January, 2020.
Resolved:  Minutes adopted

19/2020
Clerk’s Report
· After the January Full Council meeting and issues raised concerning declarations of interest I visited the Monitoring Officer at TDC with Cllrs Rollason and Peart.  I have placed on your desks a copy of a letter received from Ms Karen Trickey concerning Declarations of Interest under the Code of Conduct and more importantly under Appendix B interests.  Can I ask that you please all read the Code of Conduct, together with the letter from TDC and ensure that you understand this document?  If you have any queries you can either contact myself and I will help as far as I am able, or speak with Karen Trickey.
· The request from KingsCare to place a Mosaic at The Fountain will be brought back to the Full Council meeting in April for further discussion as Cllr Rollason was unable to recall this matter, with six other councillors.  Cllr Rollason has an interest under Appendix B of the Code of Conduct.
· I have met with the Editor of the Town Guide which will be sent to print at the end of May, 2020.  I have been given the deadlines for all information to be sent to the MDA and will be overseeing that this is achieved.
· The next Newsletter is due to go to the Printers no later than 24 February, 2020.  At present Mrs Simmons is signed off work and I will do my utmost to get this newsletter prepared and to the printers on time if she does not return to work next week.
· Mrs Lewis-Clarke and I attended the Regional SLCC Conference held in Plymouth on Wednesday 29 January, 2020.
Presentations included:

Becoming Carbon Neutral - It was highlighted that we should all be working together to achieve becoming Carbon Neutral and talked about the Australian Bush Fires and extreme climate events.  We should be restoring and helping nature.  The formation of Climate Action Groups should be encouraged and plans should be supported for renewable energy.  Some ideas were:

· Activities when set up should be supported;

· Suggested bulk purchases with groups of people

· We should promote practical action

· Promote lift sharing

· Buy green and buy green transport

· Make a plan for the community.

If the Town Council proceed and install Solar Panels on the roof of the Community Hall building it is suggested that a digital display unit be displayed outside the hall which shows how much energy the panes are supplying.  

Paperwork was distributed on “20 Actions Parish and Town Councils can take on the climate and nature emergency”

Finance and VAT Department - this presentation was given by Crispin Taylor, SLCC
Finance and VAT Adviser spoke about VAT and other general finance issues

Website Compliance – how to get there – New legislation is being introduced and all websites have to be compliant with this by September 2020.  I am liaising with our Web Provider for our site to be updated and to ensure that it meets the required standard as soon as possible.

Creating Engaging Content For Social Media – this session spoke about how to stand out from the crowd and encourage engagement with your content.

Dementia Friendly Communities – this presentation spoke about Dementia-Friendly Communities and how to ensure that people with dementia are able to contribute to their community.
20/2020   Minutes
Finance Committee:  Cllr Ripping presented the minutes of the meeting held on 15 January 2020.  Approved

Community Hall/Recreation Committee:  Cllr Rollason presented the minutes of the meeting held on 22 January, 2020.  Approved

Works, Services and Planning Committee:  Cllr Peart presented the minutes of the meeting held on 8 & 22 January 2020.
Resolved: that the Observations for planning application 19/02152/FUL Longfield Stables Caravan Park, Humber Lane, Kingsteignton should be amended to read:

“No objection subject to the dwelling maintaining the same roof height and footprint and that it is only the site manage who resides here.  This is to discourage further development on the site.  The property is not to be sold as a separate dwelling to the business”

Revised comments forwarded to Teignbridge District Council.

Minutes approved
21/2020
To consider appointing a Representative of Hackney Marshes - Cllr Brotherton to report 

Due to the absence of Cllr Brotherton this item was deferred to the next Full Council meeting.
07/2020   Representatives Reports- Brief up-date
Climate Emergency – Cllr Khan reported that the Town Council Climate Emergency Strategy is being hailed as exemplary and is being hosted on the TDC website as a template guide for others.
Our Lottery Fund application for Design and Development of a Cycle Lane on Broadway Road was unsuccessful and I ask approval from the council if this can be processed by other means.  

My enquiry about a 20 mph speed limit around Kingsteignton was declined on the grounds that DCC are carrying out a trial in Newton Abbot and Kingskerswell and await the outcome of this.  I would like to revisit this with DCC asking for a 20 mph limit to be placed around our schools.  Agreed for Cllr Khan to proceed with this.

Other actions agreed by committees:

· Solar Panels being investigated for the Community Hall roof.

· Possible replacement of the Diesel Van with an Electric Van when the natural life of the van expires

· Tree planting and wildflower verges to be dealt with by a Sub Committee
Friends of Kingsteignton Library - Cllr Peart said that the revamping of the Library is to start imminently and that they are looking at enclosing the entrance with double glazed doors to stop people from sleeping in this area.  A Photoshoot has taken place of the new flower tubs and the bench at the front of the Library.  During the revamp residents who would normally attend Kingsteignton Library have been asked to use Newton Abbot Library.  The Friends of Kingsteignton Library continue to raise funds.

Kingsteignton Youth Centre - Cllr Peart said that a meeting of the Trustees had recently been held and a report has been received back from Teign School where pupils have been asked for comments on how the Centre can attract older members.  They have been asked to put forward ideas, a change of name for the older session and suggestions for different things to do.  Kingsteignton Youth Centre are not alone in getting older members as neighbouring Youth Centres are also failing to attract the older age group.

PCC - Cllr Thorne reported that the quarterly advocate meeting is being held on 19 March, 2020.
The actual agreement of Precept and Budget for this year is agreed at a meeting at Plymouth City Council, where the PCC holds Panel meetings.  The PCC will talk about the budget and the way they would like things done and then agree whether it is going to go ahead.  The proposition for the Precept at the moment is £136m and items within this are:

· An approach to Violent Crime with an allocation of £1m

· Innovation to special grants

· Police pay settlement of 2.5% is expected

· To develop the Blue Light where personnel in outlying areas have a responsibility to Fire, Ambulance and Police.
Parish Tree Warden - Cllr Austen reported that places are actively being sought for planting trees
Stover Canal Trust – Cllr Ripping said that the Trust are carrying out a lot work at the Ventiford end and are looking to speak to the Archaeological Officer at Devon County Council with regard to moving the cycle path slightly so that they can clear some more of the old tramway.
An event is being held on 19 September to celebrate the 200th Anniversary of the tramway.  This will be a special event held at Haytor, which will take place in the afternoon and evening.  The Canal Trust are holding their own event on the 20 September at Ventiford where there will be a stall and a small catering van for people to see what they are doing on the tramway.
Kingsteignton Swimming Pool - Cllr Scagell said that the fence at the swimming pool had been blown down in the gales and was replaced at an approximate cost of £1500.  The Clerk to email Jan Collins, Kingsteignton Swimming Pool a Grant Application Form, if they wished to apply.

Teignbridge Association of Local Councils – Cllr Plummer said that he attended the meeting on 23 January, 2020 where Cllr Connett, TDC Corporate Resources and Martin Flitcroft, TDC Chief Finance Officer were in attending.  Cllr Connett introduced the highlights of the Budget proposals including an annual increase of £5 (band D) and an additional Planning Enforcement Officer being appointed.
Cllr Jackie Hook reaffirmed her commitment to becoming carbon neutral by 2025.  She provided details of what had been done over the last 9 months since the Emergency was declared.

A TALC Working Group has been set up to review and revise TALC as concerns have been raised about the TALC Management and operation.  The next meeting in March will discuss the future of TALC.  I can feed back any information if anyone has anything they wish to say.
Teignbridge Cycling Forum - Cllr Bovey reported that there had not been a meeting but there are some issues that he thought were very current to Kingsteignton and also to people who are using cycles to go through the Town.  Currently there are three main cycle routes through the Town from Gallows Cross and runs along by the new developments; up Gestridge and Exeter Road and Rydon Road.  The roadworks on the A380 have vastly increased the traffic on all three of those roads leading to some serious cycling conditions.  The route through Rydon Road with there being cycle lanes being put into the traffic calming measures is unusable because local residents are parking and blocking the cycle route.  This has led to more cyclists going on to pavements and led to altercations between cyclists and pedestrians.  
There is still no room for pedestrians on the new road built at Gallows Cross to Broadway Road.
Resolved: that Estelle Skinner, TDC and Tegan Faulkner, DCC to be invited to a meeting to discuss above, with observations/questions being sent in by councillors to the Town Clerk for passing on to the officers prior to the meeting.
Twinning Association - Cllr Peart reported that the Committee had been re-elected at their AGM.  Cllr Khan said that the committee were running a Scarecrow Competition across the town to raise funds.  The Scarecrows would be on display at the Street Market being held on 8 May, 2020 and the Ram Roast being held on 25 May 2020 at Oakford Lawn.

Viridor - Cllr Peart reported that the B3193 had been muddy and had caused havoc.  Viridor.  This was cleaned up and hopefully, won’t happen again.  An eye should be kept on the state of this road.

23/2020
To up-date council policies
Councillors were passed copies of policies prior to the meeting, which were due for annual review.  These policies were:

Code of Conduct; Complaints Procedure; Council Delegation Scheme; Dignity at Work/Bullying and Harassment Policy; Equality and Diversity; Fire Safety Policy; Press and Media Policy; Procurement Policy; Safeguarding Policy; Policy on Smoking at Work; Training and Development Policy; Whistleblowing Policy; Work Related Stress Policy; Anti-Fraud and Corruption Policy; Annual Investment; Internal Control; Data Protection Policy; Breach Notification Policy; CCTV Policy Statement; Subject Access Request Policy; Occupational Health Policy; Data Protection Policy; Privacy Notice Policy; Grievance Policy; Investment Strategy; Lone worker Policy; Pay Policy; Social Media Policy; Staff Appraisals Policy 
Resolved: that all the above Policies be adopted

24/2020
To up-date Standing Orders in line with NALC Revised Standing Orders

The following amendments were made:

· The Introduction in the NALC Standing Orders (S/Os) to be added to our S/Os

· Meetings Generally -  Amendments to be made in line with the NALC S/Os which are mandatory
· No: 11 Handling confidential or sensitive information  to be amended as in NALC S/Os under new heading  Management of information
· No: 12 Draft Minutes -  Add mandatory comments from NALC e) and comments f) to our S/Os
· No: 15 Proper Officer – Add mandatory comments under bi) and insert ix into our S/Os

· No 16 Responsible Finance Officer -  to be amended to read:  
· “The council shall appoint an appropriately qualified staff member or someone from outsider to undertake the work of the Responsible Financial Officer/ Finance Officer when the Responsible Finance Officer is absent.
· No: 18 Financial Controls – to add mandatory amendments c) f) and g) to our S/Os

· No 20 Requests for information -  to amend heading to Responsibilities to Provide Information and add mandatory amendment

25/2020
To up-date Financial Regulations in line with the NALC Financial Regulations
The following amendments were made:

· 3.1 To. read …. proposals for the following financial year to the council not later than the end of September …. To be changed to end of November.

· 4.1  to read

· The council for all items under £10,000 is duly delegated to Committee instead of £5000

· 6.17 Tape
· 6.22 a  Petty Cash Float to be increased to £300
· b) amount to be increased to £300
· All references to Chairman to be changed to read Mayor
26/2020
To consider the need for new Office accommodation

Resolved: that Mrs Lakin should prepare a Business Plan and bring it back to the Town Council for consideration.

27/2020
To discuss all Agendas being sent by email to councillors to become paperless

Resolved:  that paper copies of Agendas be sent to Cllrs Peart, Scagell and Austen, with the remaining councillors receiving their Agendas via email.

28/2020
To consider increase and approve payments from Precept Funds when received
Resolved:  That an increased payment of £14,000 be made to both Kingsteignton Youth Centre, proposed by Cllr Ripping, seconded by Cllr Jones and Kingsteignton Swimming Pool, proposed by Cllr Peart and seconded by Cllr Thorne, on receipt of our Precept money from Teignbridge District Council at the end of April.  (Local Government [Miscellaneous Provisions] Act 1976 s.19)
29/2020
Stage Coach Route Consultation 
Resolved:  
· That Cllr Peart speak with DCC Transport about the withdrawal of bus service no: 13 from Kingsteignton and Newton Abbot, which was a backup for service no: 2 and bring back any additional information to the next meeting.
· That the Town Council write to Stage Coach to let them know that they are not happy with the withdrawal of service no: 13 for Kingsteignton and Newton Abbot, which was a backup service for service no: 2, as this is very useful for those attending Torbay Hospital.
30/2020
Training events with Devon Association of Local Council Clerks

Resolved: That Cllr Brotherton should be asked if he was able to attend the Being a Good Councillor workshop on Tuesday 23 April, 2020 6.30-9.30 pm at Cheriton Bishop.

The Clerk said that she had signed up for the SLCC Webinar on Website Guidance in view of the changes taking place on regulations for websites, which come into effect in September 2020.;

31/2020
Correspondence

· Email received from DCC advising that from 24 February to 28 February, 2020 6am to 18.30 work will be carried out on the inside lane of the Warebarton roundabout to carry out condition survey.  
· The Recycling Centre at Brunel Road will be closed from 2 February until 9 February, 2020 and 9 March until 15 March, 2020 inclusive due to works being carried out. At all other times the site will be open as normal. 
The meeting closed at 9.10 pm

Signed:…………………………………………….    Dated:…………………………… 
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